DRAUGHTON  PARISH  COUNCIL

Meeting of the Council on 21 March 2022
Report on Consultation on Road Safety and Traffic Issues
Introduction

At the meeting held on January, it was decided to initiate a community-wide consultation on road safety issues by means of a short survey form distributed with the village newsletter.  
This report summarises the results of the returned questionnaires.  A copy of the questionnaire and a full analysis of the results is attached.
Summary of results
Just over 110 questionnaires were distributed to homes by door-to-door delivery and post, and 28 were returned.  Comments were also invited by email and 5 responses were received.  The overall return rate by household was 30%; by population, it was 15%.  This would suggest that, for the majority of residents, traffic issues are either not a major concern in the village, or that people don’t have a view either way.
Most of those who did return comments, however, clearly have strong views.  Villagers are concerned with vehicle speeds, but some recognise that this is mainly a problem when accidents on the A65 or A59 result in road closures and the diversion of traffic through Draughton.  Most respondents support the Parish Council’s action in joining the campaign for imposing a lower speed limit of 20mph through the village (20s Plenty Campaign).  
As the detailed analysis shows, however, there is no clear majority in favour of any of the suggestions put forward to reduce speeding, and very little support, in terms of numbers of residents as a proportion of the population, who would be prepared to pay for any measures.
In summary, the results are broadly as follows:

· Speed limit – most people who did respond were concerned about vehicle speeds, although this was qualified in a couple of returns, and most of the respondents supported a reduction in the limit to 20mph.  Quite a number of people would participate in a volunteer Speedwatch scheme.  The number who have offered their help would be sufficient to make such a scheme viable, if it could be organised.
· Speed restriction measures (speed bumps, VAS and chicane) – there is some limited support for measures which could enforce a lower speed limit, and the most popular measure would appear to be a VAS.  One respondent noted that any of the measures suggested would detract from “the village feel”. 
· Donkey Neddy – there is some support for closing the route to traffic in both directions in order to restrict access for villagers only, but those wanting to keep it open outnumber those wanting to close it by a slight margin.  
· Muck Gate – the majority of a small number of respondents on this question are in favour of keeping the lane open to traffic, although a few would reverse the traffic direction.

· Other suggestions – comments indicate continuing concerns with the safety of junctions into and out of the village, at the top of Low Lane and within the village, and suggestions include restricting parking on the top road opposite the junction, installing mirrors at junctions, and improving signage and lighting.
· Financing of measures – there is little support for significant expenditure by the Parish Council on any improvement measures.
Possible Costs
When costs were last checked with Highways (2016-2018), it was confirmed that the costs of implementing a Traffic Regulation Order, which would be required to change the speed limit at our request, introduce road layout improvements or parking restrictions, would be around £3000 per scheme. 
The cost of VAS equipment depends on its location, the type of post  required and the availability of power supply, but it could amount to between £2,500 - £3,500 to buy one via the NYCC Highways scheme (products available commercially cost around £3k for a simple flashing roundel, with an additional cost of £1k for solar power).  Any ongoing maintenance costs would have to be covered once the device was installed.  Parishes may be able to share a VAS with other parishes, involving the siting of the sign on a rotating 6 week-on, 6 week-off basis, and this could be somewhat cheaper.  The supply and siting of a VAS is subject to approval by Highways.
It is worth noting recent sector body NALC advice to the effect that parish councils have no powers to install or set up traffic calming measures themselves (- this updates previous NYCC advice to the effect that local councils could undertake the provision of road signage such as VAS under their powers to prevent crime).  We would therefore have to use the General Power of Competence and give a financial contribution to the local Highways authority to fund the works.  
Conclusions
The results of the consultation exercise do not provide clear support for any modifications in the village road system, other than those (eg additional signage, lighting, improvements at junctions) which we have already requested on many previous occasions.  
Having joined the national 20s Plenty Campaign, the Council is already doing all it can to press for a reduction in the speed limit to 20mph.  It may be possible to apply to set up a Community Speed Watch project.  

We have very little leeway to take any other action ourselves within funding constraints.  Council may wish to continue to monitor concerns.
JCM February 2022
Clerk to the Parish Council:  Mrs Jane Markham

                                               The Pines, Draughton, Skipton, BD23 6DU

                                                Tel:  01756 711305

                                                Email:parishclerk@draughton.org

